
MINUTES OF LINCOLN ELECTRIC SYSTEM ADMINISTRATIVE BOARD 
 
Minutes of regular meeting held at 9:30 a.m., Friday, April 15, 2016 at the offices of 

Lincoln Electric System, 1040 O Street, Lincoln, Nebraska. 
 
Board Members Present: Jerry Hudgins, Dan Harshman, Layne Sup, Leidy 

Anderson, Sarah Peetz, Vicki Huff, Libby Raetz, W. Don 
Nelson  

 
Board Members Absent: Ann Bleed  
 
LES Staff Present:  Kevin Wailes, Shelley Sahling-Zart, Laura Kapustka, Jason 

Fortik, Dan Pudenz, Paul Crist, Lacy Stockdale, Tim 
Hauck, Kelley Porter, Jim Rigg, Melissa Palmer, Jeff 
Cosgrove, Steve Haun, Dave Auman, Marc Shkolnick, Inna 
Goldman, Emily Koenig, Clint Bruhn, Brooke Rogers, 
Scott Benson, Shari Tretheway 

 
Others Present:  John Atkeison, Paul Zummo, Duane Hovorka  
 
News Media Present:  Nick Bergin 
 
 
 
Chair Jerry Hudgins called the meeting to order at approximately 

9:40 a.m. He noted that LES conducts its meetings in 
compliance with the Nebraska Open Meetings Act, and noted 
that copies of the Act are located near the entrance to the 
Board room. 

 
Leidy Anderson was seated as a member of the LES Administrative 

Board. Last year, Leidy joined the risk management team at 
Cabela's World’s Foremost Bank as ERM controls manager. 
Prior to that she worked at J.P. Morgan Chase in Dallas-Fort 
Worth, Texas.  

 
Leidy was appointed by Lincoln Mayor Chris Beutler and 
confirmed by the Lincoln City Council when Marilyn 
McNabb fulfilled her three, three-year terms on the Board.  

 
Chair Hudgins asked for approval of the minutes of the meeting of 

March 18, 2016. W. Don Nelson moved their approval. Layne 
Sup seconded the motion. The vote for approval of the 
minutes was: 

 
 
 
 

 
 
Call to Order  
 
 
 
 
 
Seating New  
Board Member 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Approval of 
Minutes 
 
 
 
 
 
 



‐ 2 -	
 

 Aye:  Hudgins, Harshman, Sup, Anderson, Peetz, Huff, 
 Raetz, Nelson 

 
 Nay:  None 
 
 Absent:  Bleed 
 
Duane Hovorka, Nebraska Wildlife Federation, welcomed Leidy 

Anderson to the Board. Hovorka thanked LES for its work on 
the solar farm and encouraged LES to keep funding the 
Sustainable Energy Program.  He encouraged LES to look at 
the benefits of all the programs collectively rather than 
individually when evaluating impacts to participants and non-
participants. 

 
Kevin Wailes, Chief Executive Officer, welcomed Paul Zummo to 

the Board meeting.  Zummo is the Manager, Policy Research 
and Analysis, at the American Public Power Association.  

 
Steve Haun, Supervisor, Energy Management, Power Supply, was 

recognized by the Board for 40 years of service to LES. 
 

Tim Hauck, Night Service Technician, Energy Delivery, was 
recognized by the Board for 40 years of service to LES. 
 
Jeff Cosgrove, Specialist, Safety, Corporate Operations, was 
recognized by the Board for 30 years of service to LES. 

 
W. Don Nelson addressed the Board and noted that he will no longer 

make facetious comments regarding substance abuse. 
 
 
Libby Raetz, Chair of the Finance & Audit Committee, reported on 

Committee discussion which included the following: 1) an 
external audit review of 2015 financial statements; 2) a review 
of the Rating Agency Report and sensitivity case results; 3) 
the first quarter 2016 financial review and 2016 forecast; 4) an 
establishment of segregated accounts; and 5) Internal 
Auditing’s 1st quarter report.    

 
Libby Raetz moved for the Board to accept the 2015 BKD 
audit report. W. Don Nelson seconded the motion. The vote to 
accept the 2015 audit report was: 
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 Aye:  Hudgins, Harshman, Sup, Anderson, Peetz, Huff, 
   Raetz, Nelson 
 
 Nay:  None 
 
 Absent:  Bleed 
 

LES receives sums of money from customers and other third 
parties as nonrevenue cash deposits to guarantee a specified 
future performance and desires to keep those sums of money 
segregated from its operating bank accounts. LES Resolution 
2016-4 authorizes the opening of one or more segregated bank 
accounts for the purpose of holding cash deposits of 
customers or other third parties apart from revenues deposited 
in LES’ operating bank accounts. (Exhibit I) Libby Raetz 
moved approval of LES Resolution 2016-4. Vicki Huff 
seconded the motion. The vote to approve LES Resolution 
2016-4 was: 

 
 Aye:  Hudgins, Harshman, Sup, Anderson, Peetz, Huff, 
   Raetz, Nelson 
 
 Nay:  None 
 
 Absent:  Bleed 
 
Dan Harshman, Chair of the Budget & Rates Committee, reported on 

Committee discussion which included the following: 1) a 
review of the Rating Agency Report and sensitivity case 
results; 2) the five year financial forecast; 3) an overview of 
the annual liquidity study; 4) a rate restructuring update; and 
5) a DEC/NUCorp update.    

 
Laura Kapustka, Vice President of Financial Services & CFO, 

provided the 1st Quarter 2016 Financial Review. (Exhibit II) 
Total energy sales of 1,164,095 MWh’s were below budget by 
12%. Total revenue of $71.3 million was down $7.6 million 
from budget. Expenses of $75.9 million was down $5.5 
million from budget. Year-end debt service coverage is 
projected to be 1.84.  

 
Laura Kapustka, Vice President of Financial Services & CFO, 

presented the 2016 Report to Rating Agencies. LES’ CEO 
Kevin Wailes, Laura Kapustka and Jason Fortik, Vice 
President of  Power  Supply,  provide  an  annual update to the 
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 rating agencies on LES’ current business situation, as well as 
a forecast of upcoming issues and events that could affect 
LES and the industry in the future. 

 
Laura Kapustka, Vice President of Financial Services & CFO, 

reported on LES’ Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) and City 
Dividend  for  Utility  Ownership (CDFUO) for 2015. 
(Exhibit III) LES will pay more than $12.4 million to the 
Lincoln Public School District, City of Lincoln, Lancaster 
County and the City of Waverly as an annual in lieu of tax 
payment. The $12.4 million payment, required by the City 
Charter, represents 5% of the 2015 retail electric revenue from 
the cities LES serves. The Lincoln Public School District and 
local governments receive the payment from LES based on 
their proportionate share of property tax rates. Waverly 
receives a PILOT as provided in the franchise agreement. 
Since its inception in 1966, recipients have received more 
than $260 million from LES. 

 
The money paid to local governments, based on 2015 
revenues, will be distributed as follows: 

 
 Lincoln Public Schools $ 8,158,637 
 City of Lincoln     $ 2,097,794 
 Lancaster County  $ 1,826,823 
 City of Waverly  $    322,171 
 TOTAL              $12,405,425 
 

Kapustka also reported on the City Dividend for Utility 
Ownership that is paid to the City of Lincoln semi-annually in 
February and August. In February, LES paid a CDFUO of 
$3.6 million.  

 
Shelley Sahling-Zart, Vice President & General Counsel, reported on 

state legislative activities. (Exhibit IV) She reported that LB 
824 was passed by the Legislature earlier in the week. The 
final bill includes both the provisions of LB 914 relating to 
the Power Review Board and the provisions of the 
compromise that had been reached between the wind 
developers and the public power industry. LES supported LB 
914 and was neutral on the wind compromise. Several 
senators who opposed the wind compromise filibustered the 
bill on each of the final rounds of debate, but the bill 
advanced each time despite the filibuster. She also noted 
interim study resolutions that LES will monitor.  
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Sahling-Zart noted that 11 senators are term-limited and will 
not return next year, including Lincoln area Senators Kathy 
Campbell, Colby Coash, and Ken Haar. Of the term-limited 
senators, 6 held leadership positions including the Speaker. In 
addition, 14 senators are running for re-election. Next session 
the average tenure of the Legislature will be about 3 years. 
Educating senators on the public power industry will continue 
to be an important priority.  

Kevin Wailes, Chief Executive Officer, presented the 2016 1st quarter 
Performance Indicators. (Exhibit V).   

 
 
Jason Fortik, Vice President, Power Supply, provided the 1st Quarter 

2016 Power Supply Report. (Exhibit VI) Net costs were 
approximately $2.4 million over budget. Total energy 
consumed (year to date) was 841 GWh, which was 57 GWh 
below budget. The year-to-date peak load day was reached on 
January 18, 2016, when customers demanded 536 MW of 
energy. Energy utilized by the Southwest Power Pool 
Integrated Marketplace (SPP IM) was: 

  
 Renewables: 39% 
 Coal:  78% 
 Oil & Gas: 3% 
 
Marc Shkolnick, Manager, Energy Services, Customer Services, 

provided an update on LES’ Sustainable Energy Program. 
(Exhibit VII) Approximately $471,182 of the $3 million 
budgeted for 2016 has been reserved. Shkolnick noted the 
decline in SEP activity is primarily driven by a drop-off in 
commercial lighting projects.        

 
Clint Bruhn, Senior Engineer, Power Supply, provided an update on 

LES’ community solar project. (Exhibit VIII) Currently, 
1,276 enrollees are contributing a total of $6,286 per month. 
Enerparc broke ground the week of March 7 and is currently 
trenching and backfilling for conduit routing. Project 
completion is slated for June 2016.   

 
Kelley Porter, Manager, Customer and Corporate Communications, 

presented the 2015 Annual Report to the Board. The Report, 
titled “The Power to Make a Difference,” focuses on LES’ 
commitment to sustainability, reliability, community and 
economic development. The report also highlights key 
activities in 2015, as well as LES’ sound financial 
performance. 
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The Monthly Financial and Power Supply Reports were distributed to 
the Board and staff was available to answer questions. 
(Exhibit IX)   

 
 
The next regular meeting of the LES Administrative Board is 

scheduled for Friday, May 20, 2016 at 9:30 a.m.  
 
There being no further business before the Board, Jerry Hudgins 

declared the meeting adjourned at approximately 11:45 a.m. 
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   Dan Harshman, Secretary 

       
 
 

      BY: S/Lacy Stockdale 
       Lacy Stockdale 
 Assistant Secretary 
 





































































































































































March 2016
Peak Load Day – March 2, 2016



March 2016

Note: Total percentage may not add up to 100% due to rounding



March 2016
Energy Utilized by SPP IM

WAPA (19 GWh)
6%

Gentleman Station (55 GWh)
17%

Laramie Station (83 GWh)
26%

Walter Scott (36 GWh)
11%

Wind PSA's (11 GWh)
3%

Landfill Gas (3 GWh)
1%

Wind PPA's (116 GWh)
36%

Note: Total percentage may not add up to 100% due to rounding
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